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RE:  DETERMINATION IN TERMS OF SECTION 30M OF THE PENSION 

FUNDS ACT 24, 1956 (“the Act”): B C FARTHING (“the complainant”) 
v PLANNED PARENTHOOD ASSOCIATION OF SOUTH AFRICA (“the 
first respondent”)/ CORPORATE SELECTION RETIREMENT FUND 
(“the second respondent”)/ LIBERTY LIFE (“the third respondent”) 

 
1. Introduction 
 
[1.1] The issue in this complaint is the alleged failure by the first respondent to 

pay contributions to the second respondent and the second respondent’s 
consequent inability to pay the full withdrawal benefit due to the 
complainant. 

 
[1.2] The complaint was received by this office on 3 March 2006. A letter 

acknowledging receipt of the complaint was sent to the complainant on 9 
March 2006. On the same date letters were dispatched to the first and the 
second respondents requesting each to file a response to the 
complainant’s complaint. A response dated 30 March 2006 on behalf of 
the first, the second and the third respondents was received from the third 
respondent on 5 April 2006. After reviewing the written submissions before 
the tribunal, it is considered unnecessary to hold a hearing. The 
determination and reasons therefor appear below. 

 
[1.3] As the background facts are well-known to the parties, the tribunal shall 

not burden this determination by repeating same. 
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2. Complaint 
 
[2.1] The complainant is aggrieved by the first respondent’s failure to pay all the 

contributions which are due to the second respondent in terms of the 
rules, and consequently precluding the second respondent from paying 
the complainant the full benefit that the complainant is entitled to. The 
complainant contends that at the time the complainant left the service of 
the first respondent and exited the second respondent in November 2005, 
the first respondent was in arrears with contributions in respect of the 
months of June, July, August, October and November 2005. Subsequent 
to the complainant leaving the second respondent, the complainant was 
paid an amount of R28 153.25 which represented a portion of the 
complainant’s withdrawal benefit. This part-benefit was transferred to a 
preservation fund on the complainant’s behalf.  

 
[2.2] In her own words, the complainant states: “I have on numerous occasions 

gone to the Company to ask when this payment will be done and have 
also stated that I will lay a charge of theft with the police. As this is my 
funds and not the Companies to use as they see fit to run their operation” 
(sic). The complainant is desirous of the tribunal investigating the matter. 

 
2. Response 
 
[3.1] This office received a response from the third respondent on behalf of 

itself, the first and the second respondents.  
 
[3.2] The third respondent states that the first respondent was a participating 

employer in the second respondent, an umbrella fund sponsored by the 
third respondent. 

 
[3.3] On the complainant leaving the second respondent, it is further stated by 

the third respondent, the third respondent paid a benefit which had 
accrued in the second respondent to a preservation fund of the 
complainant’s choice in accordance with the complainant’s instructions. 

 
[3.4] It is averred by the third respondent that the first respondent was unable to 

meet its contribution commitments to the second respondent in full 
resulting in the benefit paid to the complainant being in a shortfall in 
respect of contributions due on or after 1 August 2005. The first 
respondent has, so says the third respondent, given undertakings to pay 
the arrear contributions but has reneged on that promise resulting in the 
contributions being outstanding to date. 

 
[3.5] The third respondent makes the startling submission that as the 

complainant has received the benefit due to her from the second 
respondent (albeit calculated on contributions received), the complaint is, 
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according to the third respondent, more one related to a breach of the 
complainant’s employment contract, should such contract reflect an 
employer liability to make payments to a provident fund on the 
complainant’s behalf. Save to say that this complaint pertinently relates to 
the administration of the fund and the employer’s failure to fulfil its duties 
in terms of the rules of the fund, nothing further need be said about this 
submission. 

 
[3.6] Finally, the third respondent contends that although it and the second 

respondent have taken action in an attempt to recover arrear 
contributions, even they are not in a position to enforce compliance by the 
first respondent who may not have the resources to contribute to the 
second respondent or who may cease to exist when its funding gets 
depleted. 

 
4. Determination and reasons therefor 
 
[4.1] In terms of the rules, the complainant joined the second respondent on a 

non-contributory basis, meaning that the members of the first respondent 
do not contribute to the second respondent. The first respondent is obliged 
to pay contributions to the second respondent at a rate prescribed in the 
rules. 

  
 [4.2] It appears that other than the failed undertakings by the first respondent 

alluded to by the third respondent, the first respondent has not made any 
further payment arrangements with, or contributions to the second 
respondent, and consequently, the second respondent has not paid the 
complainant a further withdrawal benefit. The first respondent remains in 
breach of its duty to make contributions to the second respondent, 
regardless of its own financial circumstances. 

 
[4.3] Following the termination of the complainant’s service with the first 

respondent, the complainant became entitled to a withdrawal benefit. After 
claiming her withdrawal benefit, the complainant received R28 153.25 
from the second respondent which was transferred to a preservation fund 
on the complainant’s behalf. It appears that this benefit is based on 
contributions received by the second respondent on the complainant’s 
behalf during the tenure of the complainant’s employment. 

 
[4.4]  As a result of the first respondent’s failure to comply with its obligations in 

terms of the fund rules, the amount that was paid to the complainant as 
her withdrawal benefit was less than what it ought to be. The first 
respondent’s conduct is in contravention of section 13A of the Act and is a 
punishable offence in terms of section 37 of the Act. Section 13A of the 
Act provides that the employer of any member of a registered fund shall 
pay the following to the fund in full, namely: 
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“(a)  any contribution which, in terms of the rules of the fund, is to be  
  deducted from the member’s remuneration; and 
(b) any contribution for which the employer is liable in terms 

  of those rules.”    
             
[4.5] Section 13A(3)(a)(i) also states that such contribution must be paid directly 

into the fund’s account and section 13A(3)(a)(ii) states that the 
contributions must be paid directly to the fund in such a manner as to have 
the fund receive the contribution not later than seven days after the end of 
that month for which such a contribution is payable. 

 
[4.6] As the first respondent is in arrears to the extent that the second 

respondent does not hold sufficient cash reserves to pay the 
complainant’s benefit, the complainant is entitled to recover any financial 
loss she has suffered from the first respondent. In other words, the first 
respondent is liable to the complainant for the benefit the complainant 
would have received had the contributions been timeously invested in the 
second respondent portfolios less any monies held by the second 
respondent on the complainant’s behalf (see Orion Money Purchase 
Pension Fund (SA) v Pension Funds Adjudicator and Others [2002] 9 
BPLR 3830 (C) at 3839 F-G).    

 
[4.7] Thus, the appropriate relief is that which has the effect of placing the 

complainant in the position she would have occupied had the first 
respondent regularly and timeously paid the contributions due. 

 
5. Relief 
 
[5.1] The order of this tribunal is as follows: 
 
 [5.1.1] The second respondent is ordered to compute the value of the 

withdrawal benefit that the complainant would have been entitled to had 
the second respondent timeously made the pension contributions due in 
terms of the rules, less the amount paid and any deductions authorized in 
terms of the Act, and to inform the complainant, this office, and the first 
respondent of such amount, within four weeks of this determination. 

 
 [5.1.2] The first respondent is directed to pay to the complainant the 

amount of the benefit computed in paragraph [5.1.1] within one week of 
the second respondent forwarding the calculation to it, together with 
interest thereon calculated at 15,5% per annum from 1 August 2005 until 
the date of payment. 
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DATED at JOHANNESBURG on this      day of                                               2007
  

 
 
 
Yours faithfully 
 
 
 
 
MAMODUPI MOHLALA 
PENSION FUNDS ADJUDICATOR 
 
 
 
 


